NATIONAL CONFERENCE OF INSURANCE LEGISLATORS

HEALTH, LONG-TERM CARE & HEALTH RETIREMENT ISSUES COMMITTEE

WESTON, FLORIDA

FEBRUARY 23, 2006

MINUTES

The National Conference of Insurance Legislators (NCOIL) Health, Long-Term Care & Health Retirement Issues Committee met at the Bonaventure Resort and Golden Door Spa in Weston, Florida, on Thursday, February 23, 2006, at 3:30 p.m.

Rep. George Keiser of North Dakota, chair of the Committee, presided.

Other members of the Committee present were:



Sen. Joseph Crisco, CT


Rep. Pat Patterson, FL



 


Sen. Pam Redfield, NE


Sen. Carroll Leavell, NM






Assem. Will Barclay, NY






Assem. Nancy Calhoun, NY


Sen. William Larkin, NY







Rep. Brian P. Kennedy, RI

Other legislators present were: 



Sen. Duane Mutch, ND


Rep. Frank Wald, ND







Rep. Matt Wright, PA


Rep. Gene Seaman, TX







Rep. Larry Taylor, TX


Rep. Michael Reese, VT






Rep. Mark Young, VT

Also in attendance were:



Susan Nolan, Nolan Associates, NCOIL Executive Director



Candace Thorson, NCOIL Deputy Executive Director



Mike Humphreys, NCOIL Director of Legislative Affairs & Education, 


Life, Health, and Workers’ Compensation Insurance Committees


MINUTES

The Committee voted unanimously to approve the minutes of its November 18, 2005, meeting in San Diego, California.

COST DRIVERS CONTRIBUTING TO INCREASES IN THE UNINSURED AND UNDERINSURED POPULATIONS
Rep. Keiser began Committee discussion by reminding members of the importance of minimum loss ratios.  He said minimum loss ratio regulation requires insurers to use a certain percentage of healthcare premiums for health delivery services.  He noted that a North Dakota community-based rating system, which aimed to provide healthcare to a larger segment of society by reducing the number of tiers, has seen mixed results.  Rep. Keiser said healthcare premium increases were due to a number of factors, including a lack of competition in the insurance marketplace, state and federal mandates, technological advances, and increased access and utilization of services.

Rep. Taylor suggested that through federal and state law the country has created incentives for individuals to avoid purchasing health insurance.  He noted that healthcare is free for those individuals who chose to forgo purchasing insurance, as emergency rooms are required to treat injured patients regardless of a lack of insurance.  He referenced a business owner friend who provides health insurance to his employees only to see them enter emergency rooms pretending not to speak English when injured in order to avoid paying health costs.  
Sen. Leavell told the Committee that he would be interested in investigating state efforts to provide tax credits to employees or employers that provide group coverage to employees.  He said that New Mexico had health tax credits on its 2006 agenda but failed to address the issue.  

Sen. Larkin advised the Committee that although New York State pays more in Medicaid than California and Texas combined, many still complain that the state does not give enough.  He warned members that policymakers in Washington, D.C. will soon advocate for a uniform approach to control healthcare costs.

Sen. Crisco said that Connecticut differentiates between problems with the Medicaid population and the individuals that are between Medicaid and Medicare.  He suggested that states may be able to assist small employers by providing income tax credits that can be used in a health voucher system.  He expressed hope that NCOIL would pursue model healthcare legislation.

SECONDARY MARKET IN HEALTH INSURANCE

Kai Sternstein and Matthew Katz of the American Medical Association (AMA) commented on the unregulated secondary market for physician discounts.  Ms. Sternstein commended NCOIL legislators for having the courage to take a stand against what she called “stealth discounting.”  She identified California, Connecticut, and Texas as states that have worked with the AMA to address issues related to the secondary market.  She said she hopes to work with Committee legislators in the future to draft model legislation or regulation that would provide transparency in the secondary health insurance market.  

Ms. Sternstein said that, currently, physicians cannot determine the accuracy of the payments they receive, and that the number of intermediaries has increased dramatically.  She noted that in the secondary market, rental network preferred provider organizations (PPOs) are selling discount information to third-party payers at the lowest rate agreed upon by physicians without physician knowledge.  
Ms. Sternstein said that patients are affected because they are asked to assume greater decision-making authority but have a difficult time determining healthcare costs.  She stated that though patients receive bills for service, they are unaware of what networks have been accessed and where discounts were received.  She suggested that model legislation based on AMA principles could help provide transparency to the secondary market.

In response to a question from Sen. Larkin, Mr. Katz noted that in many cases an entity can enter and exit the secondary market without being noticed by a regulating agency.

Sen. Redfield suggested that if physicians did not enter into contracts for different fees with different groups, the secondary market would not exist, and asked for clarification into the matter.  Mr. Katz said that sometimes repricers or aggregators come across physician discount information and apply it to patient charges based on assumptions that the information was contractual.  He stated that company consolidation has also contributed to the problem because companies are bought and sold while physician contracts remain in effect.

ASSOCIATION HEALTH PLAN (AHP) AND RELATED LEGISLATION

Brian Webb of the National Association of Insurance Commissioners (NAIC) discussed Enzi bill S. 1955, the Health Insurance Marketplace Modernization and Affordability Act.  He notified legislators that the bill was scheduled for mark-up in a few weeks and that there was a high likelihood that the bill would pass.  He said it would be the first time the U.S. Senate would have acted on AHPs.  
Mr. Webb said the Enzi bill would create Small Business Health Plans (SBHPs) that must comply with most state laws and must be licensed in all states of operation.  He said state market conduct and consumer protection laws would be preserved while state benefit mandates that relate to rating rules would be preempted.  He said the Enzi bill would create a national standards board comprised of four insurance commissioners, two governors, two state legislators, four health insurers, two agents and brokers, and two actuaries.  

Rep. Wald followed with questions regarding premium taxes, McCarran-Ferguson, variances for states, and the selection of members onto the national standards board.  Mr. Webb responded that premium taxes would continue to be collected by the states, NAIC staff was looking into the legality of the legislation as it pertains to McCarran-Ferguson, there would be very little state variance with regards to benefits or rating rules, and the standards board would be selected by the Secretary of Health and Human Services as well as organizations like the National Conference of State Legislatures (NCSL), NAIC, and NCOIL.  

David Korsh of BlueCross BlueShield Association (BCBSA) next addressed the Committee.  He noted that President Bush had stressed AHP legislation in his recent State of the Union address, and suggested that the Senate could move on the Enzi bill in April.  He said that although the House of Representatives passed AHP legislation last year, if the Enzi bill passes the Senate this year the House would most likely adopt language from the Enzi bill.  Mr. Korsh then said that President Bush may also revisit the Health Care Choice Act, HR. 2355.  Introduced in the House last year, HR. 2355 would permit health insurance plans to operate across state lines while being regulated only by laws of the home state, he said.

Megan Mamarella of the National Association of Health Underwriters (NAHU) stressed that although NAHU has no public or private position on the Enzi bill, it is disappointed with the preemption of state law permitted by the current language.  

LONG-TERM CARE PARTNERSHIP LEGISLATION

Marty Mitchell of America’s Health Insurance Plans (AHIP) informed Committee members that as per passage of the budget reconciliation bill in early February 2006, all states can authorize long-term care partnership programs on a dollar-for-dollar basis.  He said that although the legislation does not require statutory action from state governments, some state action may be necessary to authorize Medicaid programs to enable long-term care partnerships.  

Ms. Mamarella said that NAHU is working to implement partnership programs and that some states will need to provide authority to regulatory agencies to enact the programs.  She noted that the federal law provides no timeline for partnership implementation. 

John Gerni of the American Council of Life Insurers (ACLI) seconded much of the information previously provided by his colleagues.  He informed the Committee that the good news is that no model legislation will be necessary at this point.  He said states will address the partnerships on a state-by-state basis.        

Rep. Young questioned whether reciprocal agreements would require Vermont to forgo assets in a case where a policyholder purchased a long-term care policy in a second state and later moved to Vermont.  Mr. Mitchell said that would be the case but stressed the that states would be better off collectively and noted that personal protection, not asset protection, is most important to an individual considering purchasing a policy.  Rep. Young responded that he has heard horror stories about premium increases after the eighth and ninth year of a policy.  Mr. Mitchell confirmed that he also has heard select cases of premium increase.

Rep. Keiser commented that the federal legislation permitting long-term care partnerships seems unwise.  He said that after extensive research, North Dakota passed legislation that permits an individual to purchase a policy at 70 percent of current nursing home pricing with a five percent escalator.  He noted that North Dakota will not be nearly as successful selling long-term care policies if it has to revert to a dollar-for-dollar policy.  He said that nobody buys insurance on a dollar-for-dollar basis.     

STATE REPEALS OF ALCOHOL EXCLUSION LAWS (UPPL)

Dr. Larry Gentilello of the University of Texas Southwestern Medical Center thanked NCOIL for participating in a survey on alcohol, injuries, and insurance that led to the publication of a manuscript in a prestigious journal in September.  Dr. Gentilello described the importance of trauma centers and noted that without such centers for medical assistance many more lives would be lost.  He said that before trauma centers were established, people would often die in emergency rooms from simple injuries.
Dr. Gentilello said that alcohol is a factor in many trauma injuries.  He said that some trauma centers have begun sending counselors into the centers to rehabilitate individuals injured in alcohol-related accidents.  He called opportunities to provide injured patients with alcohol treatment “teachable moments,” and revealed study data that showed a 47 percent reduction in readmissions for groups that received alcohol interventions after being treated in a trauma center.  He further noted that the data had revealed a 17 percent decrease in traffic incidents and 23 percent decline in DUI tickets administered.  Dr. Gentilello said a cost-benefit analysis revealed every alcohol intervention saves $380.

Dr. Gentilello offered background on the 1947 UPPL law and noted the NAIC unanimously repealed the provision in 2001.  He said a later NCOIL survey revealed that members supported repeal by a two-to-one margin.    

Dr. Patricia Byers of the American College of Surgeons Committee on Trauma next addressed the Committee.  She displayed a memo that was sent from a trauma center chairman that directed center staff to refrain from testing for alcohol.  She said the memo required trauma center personnel to simply patch up and send away patients injured in alcohol-related accidents.  She noted that by avoiding tests for intoxication, a trauma center would ensure payment from insurance companies.  She pointed out a section of the memo that said three recent claims for $786,000, $436,000, and $461,000 had been denied by insurers because the patient was intoxicated at the time of treatment.
Rep. Kennedy noted that Rhode Island was recently successful in repealing its alcohol-exclusion law.  Dr. Gentilello said that six other states had also recently repealed their legislation.

Rep. Keiser said that the issue is a question of following the money.  He acknowledged the tremendous expenses for trauma centers and recognized that they receive little or no funding support.  He said trauma centers need to stay open and persons need to be responsible for their decisions.  He said not testing for alcohol is not working in North Dakota, noting that the drunk driving rate is not declining.  Dr. Gentilello agreed and said UPPL actually shields drunken drivers.  He claimed that nobody is held responsible when blood tests are not taken.
OTHER BUSINESS

REVIEW OF MODEL LAW, AS PER BYLAWS

Due to time constraints, the Committee voted unanimously to delay a review of the NCOIL Mental Health Parity Model Act until the NCOIL Summer Meeting in July.  The model was adopted by the Health Insurance Committee on February 2, 2004.  
Mr. Humphreys said the model law would provide coverage for mental illness that is at least equal to the coverage provided for physical injury or illness.

ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 5:25 p.m.
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